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YOUTH COUNCIL
MINUTES
Wednesday, December 12, 2012
Merrimack Valley Workforce Investment Board
439 South Union Street

Lawrence, MA  01843
Youth Council MEMBERS PRESENT:
Howard Allen, April Lyskowsky, Linda Piergeorge, Brad Howell, Steve Noroian, Michael Strem, Donna Rivera, Megan Shea, Cal Williams
MVWIB Youth Council MEMBERS ABSENT:

Marina Acosta, Janet Allison, Irene Chalek, Tom Connors, Beverly DeSalvo, Ed Fitzgerald, Heidi Riccio, Barbara Richards, Ed Warnshuis, Ellen Weinhold
MVWIB STAFF PRESENT:

Mary Kivell, Cristy Gomez
OTHERS:
Joseph Bevilacqua, Lisa Coy, Kathy Howe, Denise Perrault
I.
Call to Order
A quorum being present, Cal Williams called the meeting to order at 11:45 a.m.
II.
Approval of November 14, 2012 Minutes
Cal then called for a motion to approve the minutes of the November 14, 2012 meeting.
Motion by Megan Shea seconded by Howard Allen to approve the minutes of the November 14, 2012 Youth Council meeting as submitted.  Motion passed.
III.
Merrimack Valley WIB Chairman Joseph Bevilacqua
Chairman Bevilacqua said that he co-chairs the Massachusetts Association of Workforce Investment Boards and that the other co-chair is Governor Patrick. He has also been elected as chair of the National Association of Governors’ Workforce Development Councils.  
He reported that he will be in Washington in February and the administration and congress will be addressing the members regarding funding.  Joe said that the fiscal cliff could result in devastating cuts across the board.  Joe said that as state Youth Council Chair he participated in a recent meeting with the Economic Development Council where Chair of the Board of Education Commissioner Freelander spoke about the importance of education as it relates to careers.  There are concerns that kids are not making the connection between learning and work.  Too many youth are not graduating.  Joe said that we are fortunate in our region to have two great technical schools and he realizes that college is not for everyone.
Joe continued stating that 100,000 workers will retire in machine based industry and workers need the skills to step into these jobs.  There is also potential for job expansion and a projected increase in competition.  This is why the work of the Youth Council is so important.  We need to ensure that kids stay in school and learn.  Joe said that even though there are concerns with family background and other barriers to success if youth don’t stay in school there is no hope for the future.  In the future, employers will require a minimum of an associate’s degree, a bachelor’s degree or some certification.  The Youth Council’s role is to help create a foundation for this to happen.
Joe then spoke about a recent opportunity he had through the national board to tour a Boeing plant.  That Boeing plant is the largest manufacturing building in the world.  Joe explained that they don’t give up on an employee and will re-train them two times and offer them two chances.  They offer great jobs and wages.  Joe said the business people want employees to succeed, show up on time, dress appropriately and apply their skills.  In the past competition was not a severe as today.  He also mentioned that technology has allowed productivity to increase greatly and that affects the job market.
Cal said that he has been blessed to serve as Youth Council Chair and work with Joe and then asked for introductions around the table.

Megan Shea mentioned that with youth unemployment so high we need to work to get employers more involved.  Joe relayed a Commonwealth Corporation study done by Dr. Paul Harrington that said that there are three reasons for the shortage of jobs for youth.  The first is that mature workers are staying longer and they show up, have a work ethic, and know how to work.  The second reason is that employers stated that kids are not ready to enter jobs and the third is the economy.  Denise Perrault mentioned OJT and CETA as places in the past for employment.  Joe said that we are looking at OJT again and spoke about a board member who has had success with OJT trainees.

Joe then thanked members of the Youth Council for their participation and wished everyone a Happy Holiday.

IV.
YouthWorks 2012 Employer’ Survey Results
Cristy Gomez said that we received 25 out of 60 Employer Summer Youth Surveys back.  She explained that the hand out is the draft and the final Employer Exit Survey Results will be sent out to the Youth Council.  In an effort to gather information from employers, it was decided to send a twelve question survey at the end of the 2012 Summer YouthWorks Employment Program.  Cristy reported that non-profit employers made up 60% of the survey.  Employers from the public sector represented 16% and government agencies 12% of the sample and for profit employers made up 12% of respondents.  Employers were asked to indicate the main purpose of their organization and 24% were from the human services field.  Employers providing child care/camp counseling and education comprised 16% each, while employers in Information Technology, Manufacturing, Science, Technology, Engineering and Math comprised a combined 8%.
Over 92% of employers indicated they have employed youth in the past.  Employers also indicated that they feel more comfortable hiring youth through an organized program.  68% of employers also replied that they would consider hiring youth even if salaries were not fully subsidized.  All employers indicated that they would participate in the program again and will encourage others to take part.  50% of employers also said that the greatest benefit of employing youth was the contribution to youth development and the community.  The greatest challenge was keeping youth motivated, keeping the youth on track, and not having enough time to provide additional training.  There were many useful comments from employers with the majority favorable.  Cristy said that we will incorporate suggestions and continue to work with them all year.  She mentioned  that we are not engaging enough with private companies. Lisa Coy also said that YouthWorks timesheets also included a section on attendance, punctuality, and initiative as a mean of getting employer feedback.
Cal Williams suggested putting the survey on the agenda at the next MVWIB meeting in January and also before the Chamber of Commerce.  Discussion followed on promoting selling points to employers.  Mike Strem asked what drove employers and Cal said that staff did a lot of outreach.  Brad Howell opined that employers may feel that they are doing the kids a favor but not really benefitting the company.  We need to make it more attractive for private industry.  YouthWorks needs to be a valued commodity such as public relations initiatives.  It was the consensus to go to the WIB and Chamber in January.
V.
YouthBuild Presentation
April Lyskowsky, YouthBuild Director, said that her presentation is based on their current status at the Lawrence Family Development & Education Fund, Inc. which encompasses YouthBuiild, AmeriCorp, K-8 Charter School, Citizenship Program and ESL and Computer Literacy classes.  The organization had an opportunity to submit a full application to DOE for Charter High School.  Out of 22 applications, we are one of eight being considered.  The proposed high school follows the YouthBuild model.  
There was a public hearing in Lawrence which was well attended and many spoke favorably with no opposition.  We should hear in February if we receive the charter.  April continued stating that their academic program is based on competencies and she said that a clear model doesn’t exist.  We are looking at four career paths and a 200 day a year rolling admittance with three lotteries.  They will initially bring in 60 students with a 173 cap.  

She spoke about identifying their students where they come in as many have outdated academic plans that were not diagnosed correctly citing behavioral issues instead of special needs.  Some students will have gone through three years of high school.  They will be offering hands on training in culinary, construction, science/technology, and community service with jobs available when they are done.  They also will encourage post secondary education at Northern Essex Community College, UMass/Lowell, Salem State College.  There will be team projects and project based learning with different ways to show competencies.  There will also be changes in the GED testing beginning in January 2014.  April said that over the past two years all YouthBuild components have been aligned with the Massachusetts common core standards.  Cal mentioned how difficult the new test will be.  April said that she had attended a professional development day where the state chief examiner explained the essence of the change.  Applicants will need to be ready to answer short questions and not multiple choice as well as doing it on the computer.  She said that the intent is be more indicative of high school critical thinking skills.
Denise Perrault said that this could be a barrier for entering secondary education and Megan Shea said that developmental education eats up grant funds and that the intent of the Mass Community College Workforce Development Transformation Agenda is to move students along faster and layer remediation to actual courses.
April expressed her appreciation at being able to present and is looking for support for this initiative as DOE is accepting endorsements.  She said that she would forward the executive summary to the council for reference and had included contact information in the handout.  Once approved the first lottery will be held in March and full operation in September.  She also said that we are not in competition with other schools as our focus is on kids who have not been successful and who need wrap around services.
VI.
Other Business
Cal then called on Howard Allen to give an update on STEM.  Howard said that he and Cristy had attended a STEM Summit at Patriot Place and had the good fortune to lunch with WGBH/Nova where they spoke about education.  Things such as anthropology, paleontology, earth and space science, geography, physical science, and technology and engineering.  Nova has 4,000 teaching modules which just need to be chosen and curricula developed.  He said that there is also a course that matches individual personalities through a game.
Mike Strem asked how Nova would get the curricula in to the schools as in Newburyport it is difficult to get innovations into classrooms.  Howard said that there is flexibility in charter schools.  Howard said that charter schools have a niche for a broad base of students to move along better and quicker.

Lisa Coy mentioned that they are currently accepting applications to YouthBuild for 16-24 year olds beginning on January 8th.  Megan Shea mentioned a new pilot CNC machine training partnership between GLTS and NECC.

Cal then wished everyone Happy Holidays and called for a motion to adjourn.
VII.
Adjournment
Having no further business Brad Howell made a motion to adjourn seconded by Howard Allen.  Motion passed and meeting was adjourned.
Respectfully submitted,

Mary Kivell
Mary Kivell
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